Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association

Annual Meeting Minutes

November 17, 2007

The annual meeting of the Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association was held at 10:00 a.m. on Saturday, November 17, 2007, at the clubhouse at Pelican Bay Condominiums in Osage Beach, Missouri.  An attendance sheet was routed.  Of the Association’s 54 property owners, 28 (52%) were represented either in person (18) or by proxy (10).  The remaining 26 property owners (48%) were not represented.  Having reached the necessary quorum to conduct business, the meeting was called to order by the Association’s president, Tom Eckdahl, at 10:12 a.m.  

All property owners in attendance introduced themselves.

2006 Annual Meeting Minutes

The first order of business was the reading of the minutes of the 2006 annual meeting.  Jim Glickert stated that copies of the minutes had been distributed to all property owners last December, and that no changes had been suggested.  Rita Ellis made a motion to accept the minutes as written and dispense with their reading.  Pat Dexter seconded the motion.  The members voted unanimously in favor.

Budget Presentation

Tom Eckdahl asked the Association’s treasurer, Cindy Howell, to review our 2007 financial results and present the proposed budget for 2008.  (A copy of the report is attached.)  Cindy reported that our financial position is good, and that we’re expecting a surplus of about $4,600 for 2007.  As a result, we’re recommending that the assessment for 2008 be $600 per property owner, a decrease from $650 in 2007.  

Cindy briefly reviewed our expenses in 2007.  The sewer and water system accounted for 67% of our total expenses.  Our water system repairs dropped substantially, from $11,279 in 2006 to just $1,069 in 2007.  (We had four water leaks in 2006, but only one in 2007.)  

For 2008, Cindy said that we’re expecting most of our expenses to remain much the same as in 2007.  However, we’re planning to paint the pool in the spring, which will cost an estimated $2,000.  Also, we’re assuming a more normal level of water system repairs at $4,000.  

Tom Otto asked about our loan for the pool and tennis court improvements that were completed in 2004.  Cindy replied that we have just one more payment to make, in June 2008.  (Note: The loan payments are not included in the budget since they are made from funds received from those property owners who chose to finance their share of the improvements.  The receipts are similarly excluded from the budget.)  She also reported that there are no delinquencies among those property owners who still owe us for their share of the loan obligation.

Dick Elefson made a motion to accept the financial report and approve the 2008 budget.  Andy McKibben seconded the motion.  Tom Eckdahl asked for a vote, and the vote in favor was unanimous.  Tom also thanked Cindy for her work for the Association.  

Old Business

Tom Eckdahl opened the discussion to any old business.  Dan Cable raised an issue with our tennis court and play area surfaces.  He said that they were being damaged by fireworks and bicycle riding, and that some of the surface was peeling off.  Jim Glickert responded to the peeling issue by saying that we are aware of it, and that two months ago we had the company that originally installed the surfaces come out and give us a bid on repairs.  They offered to fill all the cracks, fix the bad seams and paint the repaired areas for $1,700.  We thought this was too expensive for what needed to be done, knowing that, because the courts were built on fill dirt, these same problems will soon recur.  In the meantime, we’ve glued down any peeling seams.  We will also continue to monitor the surfaces, and get them repaired professionally (probably within a couple years) when it’s clearly necessary and before they deteriorate beyond repair.  As to the misuse of the tennis court, Karen Pederson suggested that we all take responsibility by stopping it whenever we see it happening.  (A reminder: the tennis court is for tennis only.)

Maureen Weber said that people came to her house this year asking to borrow her key to the tennis court.  She said that since a decision was made to change the tennis court lock, keys should have been given to every homeowner.  Jim Glickert said that a new lock was installed because the previous one was stolen, and because of homeowner complaints that people outside the subdivision were using the court.  Dozens of copies of the key were made and distributed to anyone who requested one, so there shouldn’t have been an access problem, especially on the many occasions when the gate was left unlocked (despite the new lock being available).  It was decided to remove the existing locks for the pool and tennis court and replace them with (keyless) combination locks.

Rita Ellis said that loose dogs have become a real nuisance, and asked dog owners in the subdivision to please confine them.  Bill DeShon, who lives next to the Ellises, confirmed the problem, saying that he’s seen them in pack-like numbers running around Island Court.  Ray Bronner has seen the same situation on Hawk Island Drive.  Dan Cable said his dog was killed by another dog (and a second one attacked), and warned everyone that dogs are roaming the neighborhood at night.  He also said that a Camden County leash law will be going into effect next year, and that the Sheriff’s Department will have three animal control officers beginning January 1st. 

Tina Carr raised a recurring problem with leaves.  She said that leaves falling from trees at the top of the hill near her house have been coming down the hillside, creating not only a nuisance but a hazard.  She also said that her husband had requested at last year’s meeting (and at prior meetings over the last ten years) that we do something about the leaf problem, such as a leaf pickup program organized by the subdivision.  The leaf burning that they did last year grew out of control because of the leaves and brush on the undeveloped lot across the street.  She said that the undeveloped lot is a detriment to the appearance of the subdivision, as well as a fire hazard.  

In response, Andy McKibben said that the risk of a fire (getting out of control) is inherent when burning leaves.   He said that there are alternatives to burning, and added that he personally wouldn’t be interested in a leaf pickup program because he mulches his for use in the garden.  Dan Cable and others named several local companies (Heartland Landscaping and Always Clean) that offer to vacuum leaves and haul them away, and suggested we make arrangements for them to do that in the subdivision on a particular day or schedule.  Maureen Weber reiterated the suggestion, adding that those households putting their leaves out for pickup should share the cost.  Rita Ellis felt that it should be mandatory for all homeowners, so as to prevent situations where the leaves from homeowners who don’t participate end up blowing into the yards of those that do.  Tom Eckdahl concluded the discussion by saying that he would look into making arrangements for an organized leaf pickup program and get back to the homeowners with information as to our options.

Don Ellis was unable to attend the annual meeting, but asked that several items be passed along to the property owners in the meeting minutes.  First, he strongly recommends that homeowners be very selective in what they put down their sinks and garbage disposal.  The sewage pump systems that most of our residents have are not as capable of handling wastes—particularly grease—like the sewer systems of major cities.  Our systems are more prone to clogging and other problems.  Second, he recommends that, if you’re building or replacing a deck, use joist hangers in the construction.  It will yield a much stronger and sturdier deck.  Finally, he recommended that anyone replacing a roof have the roofer install an ice barrier along the eaves to prevent damage from ice dams.  Ice dams form when melting snow or ice refreezes as it reaches the eave, creating a dam that prevents any more melting ice or snow from draining to your gutters.  The water then backs up through the roof shingles, leading to damage to everything below.    

New Business

Tom Eckdahl announced that over the next year the board will be considering an amendment to our restrictive covenants that would restrict the kinds of businesses that could be operated out of homes in the subdivision.  He said that this was being done not to address any current problems, but to prevent problems in the future.  He welcomed any input from the property owners.  Any amendment would have to be approved by a majority of the property owners before going into effect.

Election of Board Member

Tom Eckdahl reported that Pat Dexter’s three-year term on the board was expiring at this meeting.  He said that while she expressed a willingness to serve another term, she would also be willing to step aside and let anyone else take the position.  Tom opened up the floor for any nominations.  After no nominations were received, Tom asked for a vote to approve Pat’s election to another term, and the vote in favor was unanimous.  Tom congratulated Pat, and thanked her for her service to the Association.  

Adjournment

With no further issues raised for discussion, Tom Eckdahl asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Andy McKibben made the motion to do so, and Dan Cable seconded.  The vote in favor was unanimous.  Tom Eckdahl again thanked everybody for attending.  The meeting adjourned at 10:56 a.m.

Respectfully submitted

Jim Glickert

November 25, 2007

Attachments:

       Budget

       Attendance sheet (to original only)

       Quorum sheet (to original only)

3

